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Mr. Chairman and distinguished Members of the Subcommittee, I am Paul Zulkie, 
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previous status in processing the extension.  The result is that the applicant 
loses his ability to drive. 

 
o Backlogs have negative impacts beyond the processing of applications.  

The Social Security Administration will not issue a social security number 
until the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) verifies an individual’s 
immigration status. People have waited months for their verifications to 
come through.  This delay complicates not only their ability to get on 
payroll, but also some states (like my own state of Illinois) will not give 
them a driver’s license unt il they can show a social security number.  
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are stored, then the alien will not have to return to be re-printed every time, thus 
saving resources on both sides.  While the elimination of the need for re-
fingerprinting is not in effect yet, we look forward to the day in the near future when 
it does take effect. 
 

• Infopass.   We congratulate Director Aguirre on looking to his field for ideas to 
improve service.  Some of the best innovations come from the USCIS staff in the 
field who face the everyday challenges of moving volumes of applications through 
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needs further work, and either abandon the idea or make the necessary changes.  Some 
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applications already on file and with respect to providing misguided and ultimately 
harmful advice to members of the public.  To its credit, USCIS has acknowledged 
that the 800 number is not a workable means to resolve problems on cases already on 
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before it was filed.  This punishes the applicant for the agency’s own slowness in 
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All of these secondary backlogs are important, but the delays in the security checks are 
probably the most important.  As Director Aguirre demonstrated last week, the then-INS 
was making progress in backlog reduction until September 11 brought home the utter 
necessity of implementing a strict regimen of background checks.  Now that the checks 
are in place, it is vital that the agencies through which the checks are processed 
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under its own weight.  Let me give just a few examples of the weaknesses inherent in 
relying on user fees to fund the USCIS.  
 

• Because of the backlogs, the agency is in the constant situation of using new 
filing fees to pay for adjudication of applications filed in previous years.  
Essentially, the agency is using new sales to purchase old inventory, with no 
visible means to pay for the new inventory that continues to come in. 

 
• The Administration has requested a backlog reduction budget of $140 million for 

the next fiscal year, ostensibly to pay for this old inventory.  However, this budget 
request is illusory.  In previous years, directly appropriated funds paid for USCIS’ 
overhead (fixed expenses such as file maintenance, payroll functions, etc.).  This 
amount, which this fiscal year the TD -00
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